

RESEARCH REPORT

Adapting Custodial Practices to Reduce Trauma for Incarcerated Women

Evelyn F. McCoy urban institute

Melanie Langness URBAN INSTITUTE Jahnavi Jagannath URBAN INSTITUTE Janeen Buck Willison URBAN INSTITUTE

Janine Zweig URBAN INSTITUTE

with

Becki Ney CENTER FOR EFFECTIVE PUBLIC POLICY Wayne Choinski
CORRECTIONAL LEADERS
ASSOCIATION

October 2020





ABOUT THE URBAN INSTITUTE

The nonprofit Urban Institute is a leading research organization dedicated to developing evidence-based insights that improve people's lives and strengthen communities. For 50 years, Urban has been the trusted source for rigorous analysis of complex social and economic issues; strategic advice to policymakers, philanthropists, and practitioners; and new, promising ideas that expand opportunities for all. Our work inspires effective decisions that advance fairness and enhance the well-being of people and places.

 $Copyright @ October 2020. \ Urban \ Institute. \ Permission is granted for reproduction of this file, with attribution to the Urban \ Institute. \ Cover image by Tim Meko.$

Contents

Acknowledgments	iv	
Executive Summary	V	
Adapting Custodial Practices to Reduce Trauma for Incarcerated Women	1	
Approaches to Working with Women	3	
Body Searches	7	
Restraints	13	
Disciplinary Processes, Sanctions, and Incentives	15	
Restrictive Housing	19	
Use of Force	21	
Engaging with Transgender Adults	26	
Conclusion	29	
Notes	34	
References	35	
About the Authors	37	
Statement of Independence		

Acknowledgments

This report was funded by the National Institute of Justice, award 2017-VF-GX-0014. We are grateful to them and to all our funders, who make it possible for Urban to advance its mission.

The views expressed are those of the authors and should not be attributed to the Department of Justice or to the Urban Institute, its trustees, or its funders. Funders do not determine research findings or the insights and recommendations of Urban experts. Further information on the Urban Institute's funding principles is available at urban.org/fundingprinciples.

We would like to thank the following former and current Urban Institute staff for their assistance with this study: Storm Ervin, Kierra Jones, Margaret Goff, Cathy Hu, Megan Russo, Alexandra Kurland, Georgia Bartels-Newton, and Bethany Young. We would also like thank the members of our advisory board, Wayne Choinski, Stephanie Covington, Eric Grossman, Benjamin McCarty, Becki Ney, and Kevin Warwick, for their invaluable contributions, without which this study would not have been possible. We would also like to express gratitude for our project partners, including Wayne Choinski at the Correctional Leaders Association, Becki Ney at the Center for Effective Public Policy, and Benjamin McCarty, Katy Maskolunas, and Chafica Agha at the National Center for Victims of Crime. Lastly, we thank all the incarcerated women, correctional staff, departments of corrections leadership, and community partners who took the time to speak with us and share their experiences and efforts related to this study.

IV EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Executive Summary

Women have emerged as the fastest-growing incarcerated population in the United States. Between 1980 and 2017, the number of incarcerated women increased by more than 750 percent, twice the rate of growth for men (The Sentencing Project 2019). Furthermore, Black women and women of color are disproportionately incarcerated, constituting more than half the population of women held in correctional facilities (Bronson and Carson 2019); in 2017, Black women were incarcerated at twice the rate of white women, and Latinx women at 1.3 times the rate of white women (The Sentencing Project 2019). Women experience pathways to justice involvement that are often tied to past victimization, trauma, and co-occurring mental health and substance use issues (Salisbury and Van Voorhis 2009), and these pathways have important implications for women's unique needs during incarceration. Most women who are incarcerated experienced significant amounts of trauma exposure, interpersonal trauma, victimization, post-traumatic stress disorder, and exposure to violence before their incarceration. For example, research indicates that more than 75 percent of incarcerated women have experienced trauma, including interpersonal, physical, and/or sexual violence (NRCJIW 2016). Importantly, incarcerated women are more likely than incarcerated men to enter incarceration having experienced trauma and to experience victimization while incarcerated (Beck, Rantala, and Rexroat 2014). Overall, prison is an inherently traumatizing environment that is "neither normal nor natural, and constitutes one of the most degrading experiences a person may endure" (DeVeaux 2013, 259).

The Urban Institute and its partners, the Center for Effective Public Policy, the Correctional Leaders Association, and the National Center for Victims of Crime, were funded by the National Institute of Justice to conduct a two-tiered, 33-month, exploratory mixed methods study of policies, programs, and practices that state departments of corrections (DOCs) use for addressing incarcerated women's prior trauma and victimization and for preventing in-custody victimization. The study employed a combination of data collection strategies, including a web-based survey of 57 domestic violence and sexual assault coalitions, phone interviews with 108 correctional leaders representing 41 state DOCs, phone interviews with 31 staff at 15 standout states taking innovative or comprehensive approaches to addressing trauma and victimization, and case-study visits to three standout facilities where we conducted 40 semistructured interviews with 81 stakeholders (including correctional leadership, security staff, program providers, peer navigators, and community partners) and 28 incarcerated women.

In this report, we summarize findings from these activities on the types of custodial practices DOCs and facilities have implemented to reduce trauma and victimization in US women's prisons. We discuss

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY V

operating philosophies and the extent to which state DOCs recognize women's unique needs, and we discuss various custodial and operational practices (e.g., body searches, restraints, housing, disciplinary processes, sanctions and incentives, use of force, and engagement with transgender people). We conclude by recommending ways corrections professionals can take more gender-responsive and trauma-informed approaches to working with women. We also supplement these recommendations with a list of resources that practitioners can use for guidance and expertise.

Major Findings

The following represent key findings about how DOC policies, programs, and practices address incarcerated women's prior trauma and victimization, and about how they prevent in-custody victimization through operating philosophies and custodial and operational practices:

- Most DOCs recognize that women have histories of trauma and victimization and incorporate this into their operating philosophies. However, the extent to which DOCs actually incorporate a trauma-informed lens in their approaches is unclear. State DOCs showed familiarity with the term "trauma-informed lens," but we do not know whether they have fully embraced it in practice. Correctional leadership also noted the importance of acknowledging and understanding that women's specific needs differ from those of men, as do the pathways that lead them to incarceration. Furthermore, DOCs overwhelmingly reported incorporating gender-responsive training in their core staff curricula in addition to training on other key topics, such as de-escalation, crisis intervention, and critical communication.
- Most state DOCs use same-gender body searches and some allow transgender people to choose their preferred gender identification of the officer conducting the search. They also adapt body searches in several ways, including by having officers verbally walk people through searches step by step, implementing half strip searches, and purchasing body scanner technology to eliminate contact searches. However, incarcerated women say search procedures are still highly dependent on officer discretion; officers do not always follow the established protocol and break from trauma-informed practice by inconsistently following policy.
- Even though restraints can significantly retraumatize women, most DOCs are not adapting policies and practices around the use of restraints on incarcerated women with known histories of trauma and victimization, beyond limiting how frequently they are used. Moreover, although DOCs adapt restraints for pregnant women, most facilities still use restraints on pregnant women at some point during pregnancy.
- A few DOCs we interviewed are reviewing their disciplinary processes, sanctions, and incentives to identify opportunities to make them gender responsive. Others have adapted

VI EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

their policies, including by eliminating lower-level sanctions, implementing verbal redirects, using "time-outs" or brief stays in cells, incorporating motivational sanctions, using restorative approaches, implementing incentives and rewards, and forming multidisciplinary teams to review incidents and consider people's histories and past behavior when determining appropriate sanctions.

- State DOCs have made few adaptations to restrictive housing to reduce trauma and respond to women's needs. Some are working on making their policies more trauma informed, such as by allowing people to take personal belongings, access programming, and spend extended periods outside of isolated cells. A few have eliminated the use of restrictive housing for women altogether. Importantly, correctional leadership and staff emphasized that specialized treatment and restrictive housing units can be safer and better environments for people with certain needs.
- State DOCs reported that they only use force when necessary and use other de-escalation and communication techniques before resorting to force. However, no DOCs indicated that they have any gender-responsive use-of-force policies beyond those limiting force against pregnant women. Some women's prisons did report that they consider people's histories when conducting planned uses of force (e.g., cell extractions), that they consider the needs of people in surrounding areas when planning extractions, and that they involve mental health staff in use-of-force processes. Lastly, incarcerated women expressed having had frequent negative experiences with staff using unplanned physical and nonphysical force, including objects being kicked, violent language, and chairs being pulled out from under women.
- Though limited, some of the facilities we spoke with are working to develop approaches to working with transgender people; to better describe, understand, and correctly use gender pronouns; and to demonstrate a willingness to provide strong and forward-looking care for transgender people.

Overall Recommendations

Based on our findings and our thinking about how state DOCs and correctional settings can reduce trauma for incarcerated women, we offer the following recommendations:

Develop a gender-responsive and trauma-informed approach for incarcerated women. This approach should address women's specific needs, their pathways to incarceration, and their histories of trauma and victimization. Adapted mission and vision statements at the DOC and facility levels should reflect this approach, setting clear expectations for all staff and incarcerated women. State DOCs should allow women's facilities to have unique policies that are gender responsive and trauma informed, rather than mandating uniform evidence-based programming and assessment tools across all men's and women's prisons. Definitions of gender responsivity should also include transgender people. Gender-responsive policies should not

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY VII

- reinforce the gender binary; rather, they should allow for gender diversity and meet specific needs associated with experiences common among people of a given gender identity.
- Develop comprehensive policies and procedures pertaining to the treatment of pregnant women, and adapt custodial practices accordingly to protect their physical and emotional well-being. Pregnancy is a particularly vulnerable experience that is difficult to navigate during incarceration. In addition to following PREA protections, correctional facilities should minimize procedures and take trauma-informed approaches during procedures that may make pregnancy more difficult or traumatizing.
- Develop comprehensive trauma-informed policies and procedures pertaining to the care, treatment, and management of transgender and gender nonconforming people. For example, create policy that aligns with PREA standards and encourages individualized reviews to ensure people are housed according to their gender identification and in a way that makes them feel safe. Take additional measures to ensure transgender people are protected, and provide physical and mental health care as needed. Correctional facilities should be mindful and supportive of the disproportionate trauma that transgender people face before and during incarceration.
- Adopt the assumption that all women entering the correctional system have experienced trauma. Most incarcerated women have repeatedly experienced multiple forms of trauma and victimization over long periods. Staff, leadership, community partners, and volunteers should all assume that the women they serve have experienced some level of trauma and have that assumption inform their interactions and the administration of custodial practices and operations.
- Develop facility-specific training programs for all staff working with women. Training frameworks should be grounded in trauma-informed and gender-specific principles—which recognize that to be gender responsive is to be trauma informed—and detail specific adaptations to custodial practices as well as general approaches for working with women in a more trauma-informed way. Training should be ongoing, involve regularly mandated review sessions, and be supplemented with presentations on emergent topics and other relevant workshops. Facilities should partner with community-based organizations to deliver training to correctional staff and solicit input from incarcerated people about staff training.
- Establish a strong trauma-informed and gender-responsive approach for all custodial practices and operations. A key component of this process is a review of all institutional policies, leadership structures, and custodial practices and operations with a trauma-informed and gender-responsive lens. Facilities should identify emerging best practices in corrections that adapt these practices and operations for women to implement.
- Minimize the use of punitive measures, including discipline and sanctions, restrictive housing, use of force, and restraints. Research demonstrates that the use of punitive measures does not lead to positive and prosocial growth in correctional environments for women.

VIII EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

- Make disciplinary and sanctions policies gender responsive, trauma informed, and motivational rather than punitive. Individualize approaches to discipline and sanctions to consider people's past experiences and behavior and use multidisciplinary teams to determine the best way forward in particular cases. This may involve evaluating sanctions policies to include more incentives and rewards for positive, compliant behavior to motivate women to change and reinforce behaviors that may serve them well in the facility and once released.
- Apply the least invasive body search possible to reduce retraumatization and psychological triggering, and consider adaptations that increase personal safety and decisionmaking. For instance, consider strip searching half a person's body at a time so that they are never entirely unclothed, and explain each step of the search and its purpose.
- Develop processes that allow women to provide feedback on custodial practices and operations, and adopt policies and practices based on that feedback. Some examples include an annual climate survey, routine meetings between a resident council representative of incarcerated women and facility leadership, and improved grievance processes that are safe and confidential. Elevate the voices of women in custody, because they are the population most affected by policies and procedures and should have the opportunity to provide input on their living conditions.
- Conduct routine oversight of standard custodial practices and operations to ensure consistent application and increase accountability. Although policies and procedures may exist, practices may not necessarily follow established protocols. Routine oversight of custodial practices and operations will help ensure consistency across adaptations to policy and practice; increase transparency, accountability, and effectiveness; and provide more opportunities to correct staff misconduct.
- Collect and use data on key metrics to inform decisionmaking. Data can be an important source of knowledge when evaluating ongoing processes, changing policy and practice, and making decisions.

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY IX

TABLE 1 Recommendations for Custodial Practice

Custodial practice area	Recommendations
Approaches to working with women	 Develop gender-responsive and trauma-informed mission and vision statements at the DOC and facility levels that guide and set expectations for the overall approach to working with women. Adapt an approach to working with women that responds to their unique needs and differs from the approach to working with men. Train all correctional staff on women's specific needs, their pathways to incarceration, and how to work with women with histories of trauma and victimization.
Body searches	 Reduce the use of searches as much as possible. Consider using random searches (e.g., searching every 10th person) rather than searching everyone in situations when large groups are returning to a facility (such as from work release). Always conduct the least invasive search possible. Consider investing in body scanner technology to minimize physical body searches. Implement universal same-gender searches. Allow transgender people to self-identify their preferred gender presentation of the officer conducting the search. Adapt strip searches to be one half at a time, allowing people to choose whether to have the top or bottom half of their body searched first without having to be fully unclothed at any point. Explain each step of the search and its purpose using professional language and a respectful tone of voice. Consider eliminating body cavity searches, or only conduct them in extreme circumstances and with medical personnel present. Monitor implementation to ensure adaptations to search policies are consistently applied.
Restraints	 Reduce the use of restraints as much as possible. Restraints should be used only as a last resort. When they are deemed necessary, take precautions to prevent injury. Do not use restraints at any point during pregnancy, including during transportation to medical appointments and delivery. In extreme situations where restraints are deemed necessary for safety and security, only use handcuffs at the front of a person's body. Do not threaten to use unneeded restraints as a disciplinary tactic.
Disciplinary processes, sanctions, and incentives	 Take an individualized approach to sanctions that recognizes and considers each person's progress relative to the nature of particular incidents. Implement sanctions that reinforce motivation and prosocial change, including journaling assignments, apology letters, practicing skills for positive interactions, and dialoguing about the harm people have caused. Establish multidisciplinary teams to review incidents and determine the least punitive disciplinary action, and solicit incarcerated people's perspectives for additional context. Implement incentives to recognize and reward positive behavior. Monitor data on disciplinary actions and sanctions to identify opportunities to use them less and to better understand what types of incidents they are used for and where those incidents typically occur.

X EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Custodial					
practice area	Recommendations				
Restrictive	Consider eliminating the use of restrictive housing, or limit its use to extreme				
housing	circumstances.				
	For acute-special-needs units and other kinds of restrictive housing use for				
	treatment needs, ensure incarcerated people have constant access to mental health staff, regular access to programming and rehabilitative activities, opportunities for social interaction, and other supports as much as possible.				
	 Ensure people placed in restrictive housing have equal access to programming, rehabilitative activities, and visits and calls with family. 				
	 Do not place pregnant women in restrictive housing. 				
	 Establish multidisciplinary teams to regularly review the progress of people in restrictive housing and identify opportunities to move them out of it. 				
Use of force	 Reduce the use of force, especially unplanned force. Force should only be used as a last resort. Apply and exhaust all de-escalation and crisis intervention techniques first. 				
	 Maintain a record of uses of force. Regularly review these records and debrief with correctional officers to improve their conduct and ensure they do not abuse the use of force. 				
	Do not use force with pregnant women.				
	 Incorporate mental health personnel in planned uses of force (e.g., cell extractions) and consider building multidisciplinary emergency response teams. 				
Engagement with	 House transgender people according to their gender identification. 				
transgender adults	 Allow transgender people to select the gender identity of any officer who conducts a body search. 				
	 Ask for and use preferred pronouns (they/them, she/her, he/him) for all incoming people, and remain intentional about respecting everyone's pronouns. 				
	 Provide services specific to the needs of transgender people, including supportive 				
	therapy for gender dysphoria, hormone maintenance and other needed medical				
	treatment, trauma-informed therapy (to address transgender people's unique experiences, including victimization), and support groups.				
	 Develop safety measures to prevent victimization for transgender people during incarceration. 				
	 Develop comprehensive policies surrounding the care, treatment, and management of transgender people. 				

Selected Resources for Practitioners

In this section, we provide resources that practitioners can use to make their approaches to working with people in women's correctional facilities more gender responsive and trauma informed:

- In an editorial titled "Restrictive Housing: Taking the Lead," Gary C. Mohr (director of the Ohio Department of Rehabilitation and Correction) and Rick Raemisch (executive director of the Colorado Department of Corrections) advocate for reducing the use of restrictive housing and outline how the American Correctional Association will adjust its standards.
- In this brief, the American Psychological Association presents research and evidence on the harms associated with restraints for justice-involved pregnant women—including a map of state-level policies protecting against the use of restraints on pregnant women—to advocate

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY XI

- for the enactment of the "Protecting the Health and Wellness of Babies and Pregnant Women in Custody Act."
- In Gender Responsive Discipline and Sanctions Policy Guide for Women's Facilities, Alyssa Benedict, Becki Ney, and Rachelle Ramirez outline how correctional professionals can review and revise their discipline and sanctions policies and practices to better serve incarcerated women and create safer environments.
- In Using Trauma-Informed Practices to Enhance Safety and Security in Women's Correctional Facilities, Alyssa Benedict provides an overview of trauma and its effects on incarcerated women. The report also details trauma-informed practices for women's correctional facilities and offers actions that facility administrators, managers, and staff can take to better align their operational practices with research on trauma and to make facility cultures more trauma informed.
- In Translating Research Into Practice: Improving Safety in Women's Facilities, Marianne McNabb details factors contributing to violence in women's jails and prisons and outlines prevention and intervention strategies.
- The National Task Force on the Use of Restraints with Pregnant Women under Correctional Custody produced Best Practices in the Use of Restraints with Pregnant Women and Girls Under Correctional Custody, which details best practices for various settings, including criminal justice, juvenile justice, psychiatric and forensic hospitals, law enforcement transport, and others for women and girls who are pregnant, laboring and delivering, or in the postpartum period.
- In "The Prison Rape Elimination Act: Implications for Women and Girls," Andie Moss reviews the basics of the Prison Rape Elimination Act, its influence on women's prisons, its historical and theoretical context, and its implementation. The brief concludes with a note on the importance of gender-responsive practice and additional resources on the subject.
- In Policies to Increase Safety and Respect for Transgender Prisoners: A Guide for Agencies and Advocates, the National Center for Transgender Equality outlines specific, actionable policy changes correctional facilities may take to meet the specific intake, classification, safety and privacy, communication, medical, education, victimization, and reentry needs of transgender adults in custody.
- The National PREA Resource Center provides assistance to stakeholders responsible for state and local prisons, juvenile facilities, community corrections, lockups, tribal organizations, and incarcerated people and their families in their efforts to eliminate sexual violence in correctional settings. It serves as the central repository for updated research in the field on trends, prevention, and response strategies, and best practices in corrections.
- Reforming Restrictive Housing: The 2018 ASCA-Liman Nationwide Survey of Time-in-Cell tracks the impact of the American Correctional Association's 2016 restrictive housing performance-based standards.

XII EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

- In Policy Review and Development Guide: Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, and Intersex Persons in Custodial Settings, Brenda V. Smith and Jaime M. Yarussi provide information on how adult correctional facilities and juvenile justice agencies can assess, develop, and/or improve policies and practices regarding LGBTI people in their custody.
- In a Congressional statement titled "Women in Detention: The Need for National Reform," Johanna Kalb and Judith Resnik present a discussion of issues related to placement and visitation that impact the experiences of women incarcerated in the United States.
- In "Women in Detention: The Need for a National Agenda," Johanna Kalb, Judith Resnik, and Megan Quattlebaum discuss women in the criminal justice system by providing a demographic overview of women in prison, relaying specific concerns about classification and well-being within prisons, and outlining some specific gender-responsive and evidence-based programs.

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY XIII

Adapting Custodial Practices to Reduce Trauma for Incarcerated Women

Women have emerged as the fastest-growing incarcerated population in the United States. Between 1980 and 2017, the number of incarcerated women increased by more than 750 percent, twice the rate of growth for men (The Sentencing Project 2019). Furthermore, Black women and women of color are disproportionately incarcerated, constituting more than half of women held in correctional facilities (Bronson and Carson 2019); in 2017, Black women were incarcerated at twice the rate of white women, and Latinx women at 1.3 times the rate of white women (The Sentencing Project 2019).

Women experience pathways to justice involvement that are often tied to past victimization, trauma, and co-occurring mental health and substance use issues (Salisbury and Van Voorhis 2009), and these pathways have important implications for women's unique needs during incarceration. Most women who are incarcerated experienced significant amounts of trauma exposure, interpersonal trauma, victimization, post-traumatic stress disorder, and exposure to violence before their incarceration.² For example, research indicates that more than 75 percent of incarcerated women have experienced trauma, including interpersonal, physical, and/or sexual violence (NRCJIW 2016). Importantly, incarcerated women are more likely than incarcerated men to enter incarceration having experienced trauma and to experience victimization while incarcerated (Beck, Rantala, and Rexroat 2014).

Prison is an inherently traumatizing environment that is "neither normal nor natural, and constitutes one of the most degrading experiences a person may endure" (DeVeaux 2013, 259). People who are incarcerated may experience constant surveillance, a lack of privacy, and even physical, sexual, and emotional violence. Research indicates that incarceration may increase a person's sense of helplessness and social isolation and decrease their sense of autonomy and decisionmaking ability (DeVeaux 2013). Incarceration and its accompanying psychological effects are especially acute for people with histories of victimization and trauma. People with such histories can perceive daily occurrences in a prison, including loud noises, body searches, banging of doors, yelling, cell extractions, segregation, and restraints, as threatening. This is because trauma can cause physiological changes in how our brains respond to situations, particularly dangerous ones. For example, hearing an officer slam a door or yell may trigger traumatic memories for someone who has been in a physically abusive

relationship. That person may respond with increased hostility toward the officer who slammed the door or be nonresponsive when that officer asks them to participate in count. The officer may interpret such responses as aggressive or noncompliant, even though that person is responding to the traumatic memory of an abusive relationship (Benedict 2014; SAMHSA 2013).

Adapting custodial practices is one way to make a facility's correctional culture more gender responsive and trauma informed. Correctional culture is the system of values, beliefs, and norms that are operationalized daily by staff who work in a correctional facility and by people who are incarcerated there. Culture can be formal (i.e., policies, procedures, mission statements) and informal (i.e., what actually occurs). Custodial practices, or operational practices, are the core tasks conducted by correctional staff to operate a correctional facility in accordance with agency policy and institutional mission. These practices include recurrent daily tasks such as counts and body searches, as well as sporadic unplanned tasks such as the use of restraints or force. Custodial practices are generally enumerated and codified in written policy and constitute part of a facility's formal culture, which governs staff behavior, supervision, and training, sets clear expectations for facility operations, and fulfills a facility's mission and goals. Importantly, custodial practices are one way that correctional culture is operationalized. Without intentionally changing custodial practices to consider women's histories of victimization and trauma and seeking to reduce further trauma, correctional facilities will continue to trigger, retraumatize, and harm the women in their custody and care. Though these strategies do not erase the harm of incarceration or of justice involvement more broadly, they could reduce further harm for women held in custody.

In this report, we explore custodial practices that facilities can implement to minimize trauma and victimization in US women's prisons. First, we explore existing correctional approaches to working with women, including operating philosophies and the extent to which state departments of corrections (DOCs) recognize women's unique needs. Then, we examine various custodial and operational practices, including body searches, restraints, housing, disciplinary processes, sanctions, and incentives, use of force, and engagement with transgender people. We conclude by recommending ways corrections professionals can take more gender-responsive and trauma-informed approaches to working with women.

BOX 1

Evaluation of In-Prison Programming for Incarcerated Women: Addressing Trauma and Prior Victimization

The Urban Institute and its partners, the Center for Effective Public Policy, the Correctional Leaders Association, and the National Center for Victims of Crime, were funded by the National Institute of Justice to conduct a two-tiered, 33-month, exploratory mixed methods study of departments of corrections' policies, programs, and practices for addressing incarcerated women's prior trauma and victimization and for preventing in-custody victimization. We used the following activities and methods to collect data for this study:

- Web-based survey of state domestic violence and sexual assault coalitions. We sent an electronic survey to 81 such coalitions; 57 completed them, yielding a 70 percent response rate.
- Phone interviews with leadership from DOCs. We interviewed 108 correctional leaders—a mix of state DOC commissioners, directors of programming, specialized gender-focused professionals, and some facility leaders—in 41 states, with a response rate of 82 percent.
- Phone interviews with standout states. After analyzing 41 interviews with DOC leaders, we identified 16 states taking innovative or comprehensive approaches to addressing trauma and victimization. With the data analysis and input from DOC leaders, we selected facilities in those states and interviewed a combination of wardens (or superintendents) and programming directors, or wardens (or superintendents) and clinical directors. We spoke with 31 staff at 15 facilities.
- Case-study interviews with facility staff, community partners, and incarcerated women. We conducted case-study site visits to three women's prisons, during which the team conducted 40 semistructured interviews with 81 stakeholders (including correctional leadership, security staff, program providers, peer navigators, and community partners) and 28 incarcerated women.

Approaches to Working with Women

Mission and vision statements represent aspirational philosophies of correctional practice, or common theories held by correctional professionals about how best to maintain a treatment environment and a safe, secure correctional facility. Through a review of the mission statements of DOCs interviewed for this study, we found that a majority centered "safety" as their primary goal or value. Some states (like Wisconsin)³ explicitly commit in their mission statements to using gender-specific guiding principles to support growth for women in custody. Naming specific gender-responsive principles makes it clear to staff, legislators, and women in custody that DOCs will at least be working toward providing a gender-responsive and trauma-informed prison environment.

"The Wisconsin Women's Correctional System (WWCS) provides female inmates a safe and secure confinement in an environment that is gender responsive. WWCS utilizes gender-specific guiding principles to assist in the positive growth of inmates through treatment, education, and appropriate supervision, thereby fostering successful reentry to their families and communities upon release."

-Wisconsin Women's Correctional System purpose statement

In contrast, we found that other DOCs highlight the need for men and women to have equitable access to services, programs, and activities. States whose DOCs do not specify gender-specific principles in their mission statements may find it harder to develop gender-responsive correctional cultures.

"Services, programs and activities shall be made available equally to male and female offenders, provided that necessary gender responsive differences are allowed and appropriate. Adjustments or modifications of facility or community provided programs, services or activities to reflect gender differences shall be evidence-based."

—Supplemental materials provided by Kansas Department of Corrections

In addition to gender-responsive components of operational philosophies, 27 (66 percent) of the DOCs recognized an understanding of trauma and victimization experiences as part of their philosophy. This was further confirmed through interviews with women's prison leadership in local facilities. For instance, the warden at the Iowa Correctional Institution for Women in Mitchellville, Iowa, discussed the importance of articulating a mission statement as a foundation for changes to policy and practice. Mission statements provide an aspirational framework for developing specific custodial practices and policies that better address women's needs and trauma.

"Our mission statement is creating an environment that reflects an understanding of the realities of women's lives and empowers them to make positive change and return to the community as healthier productive citizens. With that, we start weaving that in at the very beginning of looking at [staff] applicants and our interviewing process and how we set up interview questions."

-Warden Sheryl Dahm, Iowa Correctional Institution for Women

Beyond codifying guiding values in mission statements, correctional leadership noted that acknowledging and understanding incarcerated women's specific needs is key to improving correctional culture in women's prisons. Leadership in 35 DOCs (85 percent) distinguished the needs of women from those of men, citing child care responsibilities, pregnancy, and medical needs. In interviews, some DOC leaders specifically referenced women's differing pathways to incarceration. According to interviewees, women are more likely than men to engage in criminalized behavior in response to trauma, victimization, and interpersonal relationship difficulties. Though it is important that they did so, only 7 DOCs (17 percent) specifically referenced experiences of trauma prior to incarceration as a unique experience for women that affects their specific needs. Although many DOCs acknowledge that women's needs differ from those of men, only some recognize trauma as particularly concerning for women.

There are a lot of victimized women who are just finding themselves in our system, and that victimization goes back through early, early childhood experiences. What we're dealing with are people who have been intimately involved in violent experiences, trauma-focused experiences that have really, really put them in a position just mentally where they are struggling with everything else.

-DOC leader

Furthermore, most correctional leadership and staff recognized that women's unique pathways to incarceration require different interactions, approaches, and strategies, elements that are essential to a gender-responsive correctional culture. Nearly two-thirds of DOCs (24 out of 41) indicated that in

addition to acknowledging gender differences, they adapt their practices for incarcerated women, a process they mentioned typically requires more resources and time: for instance, talking a woman through each step of a strip search lengthens the process and places more communication demands on women and staff.

Women just want to talk it out. They wanna know why you're doing it. They wanna know why they're expected to do that. They wanna know why the rule or the guideline is in place.

—DOC leader

Training of correctional staff must reflect the values of gender-responsive care reflected in the above statements. Eighty percent of participating DOCs reported that their correctional staff receive training on gender-responsive communication and working with women, and 63 percent reported that these same correctional staff receive training on trauma-informed approaches. Moreover, 32 percent (13 DOCs) said that all employees at women's facilities are required to take specific trainings on working with women that include some element of gender responsivity. For the purpose of this study, we distinguish gender-responsive from trauma-informed approaches; however, given the evidence that most women who become incarcerated have histories of trauma, gender-responsive approaches and training must incorporate trauma.

Twenty-nine DOCs (71 percent) provide staff with additional de-escalation, crisis intervention, and/or critical communication training, which they considered important to addressing women's needs. By formally training them on trauma-informed and gender-responsive approaches, correctional leadership help staff reduce the harm of incarceration for women and contribute to creating and maintaining trauma-informed, gender-responsive correctional cultures conducive to healing and positive growth.

Most DOCs recognize that women have histories of trauma and victimization and incorporate this into their operating philosophies. However, the extent to which DOCs actually incorporate a trauma-informed lens in their approaches is unclear. Departments of corrections showed familiarity with the term "trauma-informed lens," but we do not know whether they have fully embraced it in practice. Correctional leadership also noted the importance of acknowledging and understanding that women's specific needs differ from those of men, as do the pathways that lead them to incarceration. Furthermore, DOCs overwhelmingly reported incorporating gender-responsive training in their core

staff curricula in addition to training on other key topics, such as de-escalation, crisis intervention, and critical communication.

Recommendations for Approaches to Working with Women

- Develop gender-responsive and trauma-informed mission and vision statements at the DOC and facility levels that guide and set expectations for the overall approach to working with women.
- Adapt an approach to working with women that responds to their unique needs and differs from the approach to working with men.
- Train all correctional staff on women's specific needs, their pathways to incarceration, and how to work with women with histories of trauma and victimization.

Body Searches

Body searches are invasive, intimidating, humiliating, and degrading for incarcerated people, partly because they require undressing in front of a staff member. Body searches can be particularly triggering and traumatizing for women with histories of physical and sexual violence, women who identify with a religious or cultural background that prohibits public nudity, and for LGBTQ+ people, who are at increased risk of sexual victimization during incarceration (Beck et al. 2013).

Strip, pat, cell searches—you get used to it. It's very uncomfortable to do a skin search which is completely naked and bending over and coughing isn't exactly something that you should be used to before. This is the first time having to be naked in front of people. You get used to it, you can get used to anything. It's not like the officers enjoy it.

-Incarcerated woman

Importantly, a significant and palpable power differential exists between women who are held in custody and staff who make decisions about incarcerated women's' privileges and punishment. This imbalance is reinforced symbolically and viscerally when staff touch and probe an incarcerated

woman's naked body. Body searches present risk for abuse, mistreatment, harassment, and discrimination, especially because they involve minimal oversight and depend largely on correctional officers' discretion (Penal Reform International 2013).

BOX 2

Body Searches: Definition, Purpose, and Types

A body search is the methodical search of a person's body (clothed or unclothed) involving the use of electronic technology, visual observation, and/or physical contact. Correctional staff routinely use body searches to inspect people entering or residing in a correctional facility. The primary method for conducting body searches of staff and visitors entering facilities involves electronic scanning systems such as metal detectors and body scanners; body searches of incarcerated people involve more intrusive visual and physical methods. Broadly speaking, body searches of staff, visitors, and incarcerated people constitute one common method of preventing contraband from entering correctional facilities. Common kinds of body searches include the following:

- Electronic scanning. Metal detectors and millimeter wave scanners are the primary tools used for body
 searches of staff and visitors entering the secure perimeter of a correctional facility. Facilities also use these
 systems to some degree in body searches of incarcerated people.
- Pat or frisk searches. These searches involve systematically observing and physically inspecting (with a person's hands) an incarcerated person while they are clothed. Pat or frisk searches are the most common and least intrusive type of physical body search conducted in correctional facilities. They are typically conducted to detect contraband and prevent its movement.
- Strip or unclothed searches. These involve a visual search of an unclothed person's body and require a systematic inspection of the entire body. This type of search requires no physical contact; however, a physical inspection of all clothing and personal items is conducted. Strip searches are typically conducted when incarcerated people are entering or exiting a correctional facility, after a contact visit, when there is significant movement throughout a facility, and when an incarcerated person is suspected of concealing contraband.
- Body cavity searches. These involve the physical examination of an incarcerated person's bodily orifices.
 This type of search is the most intrusive and should only be performed by a medical professional in extreme circumstances.

Source: Information provided by project partners at Correctional Leaders Association (formerly known as the Association of Correctional State Administrators).

When asked how they minimize the trauma of body searches, 36 DOCs (87 percent) reported that searches in their facilities are conducted by officers of the same gender as the incarcerated woman being searched, in compliance with Prison Rape Elimination Act (PREA) guidance.⁵ In contrast, four

DOCs (Alaska, Kansas, Nevada, and Virginia), or approximately 10 percent, explicitly stated that cross-gender searches are allowed. Most DOCs cited PREA as the reason for implementing same-gender searches; notably, adherence to same-gender searches in two states actually resulted from lawsuits. In addition, three DOCs signaled that a cross-gender search may be conducted during emergencies or extenuating circumstances related to risk and safety, when staff of the same gender are unavailable, or during a dangerous situation. One mentioned that additional precautions are taken for cross-gender searches. Lastly, four DOCs (10 percent) discussed search policies specific to the transgender population, for instance, people can choose their preferred gender presentation of the officer to conduct the search.

Pat searches—the preference is that it's female but if a male does a pat search and the entire facility—you walk around and there's little arrows all over the floor and they point to a camera that is, obviously, recorded. If a male does—if there's a cross-gender pat search, offenders have to be on one of those arrows so that it is recorded in case there is any allegation or issue in the future. It's all very clearly recorded so we can monitor that.
—DOC leader

Many DOCs and women's correctional facilities indicated that they adapt body searches to mitigate further trauma for women. The most frequently cited adaptation was that staff walk an incarcerated person through the body search in a trauma-informed way by explaining each step of the search before it occurs. Correctional staff are trained to apply this method to different types of body searches, including strip and pat searches. One DOC leader we interviewed told us the following:

Mainly the difference is the fact that if you went to a male facility and did a strip search there wouldn't be anything posted on the wall, it wouldn't be told that, "This is the order we're going to do the search in and this is why we're going to do the search." It would just be, "This your strip search. Remove your clothing items." We try to do it in a trauma-informed way for the women who obviously most have been sexually assaulted or sexually abused so that it's in a way that it doesn't retrigger their trauma so that they know the order that we're going in, that they feel more comfortable about it. It's explained to them by the officer and the policy that this is for their safety, it's for the safety of their community that they live in within the facility, it's for the safety of the staff. That kind of puts them at ease. Again, it's the communication thing. The explanation has taken them two to five extra minutes, sometimes, to explain what the procedure is and why we're doing it to get there.

In addition, four women's prisons (in Alabama, Iowa, Maine, and Vermont) have implemented a half strip search, where incarcerated women can choose whether to have their top or bottom half searched first, meaning half of their bodies are clothed at any given point. In these prisons, prior trauma is assumed for all women entering the prison, an assumption that allows facilities to be more responsive and respectful of those prior experiences. Importantly, implementing half strip searches can involve challenges; for instance, women being transferred from another facility may be clothed in a jumpsuit that cannot be removed one half at a time, or women may prefer to receive a full strip search to cut down on time. One DOC leader noted the following:

We actually train this for, again, both male and female. When inmates do a strip search, they get undressed so fast because they just wanna get it over with. It doesn't actually make it go faster. We train that, especially with women, and we say the same thing with men that if they wanna take off their first layer, good. You stop them before they take their undergarments off, so you have a chance to search the clothing, set it aside. Then it's one undergarment at a time so that you can get it searched quickly, so they can put it back on. They're not waiting, standing there naked. No one should have to do that. It's really being in charge of that by saying, "Okay. I want you to stop so that you can"—usually, it's the pants that are last, search the pants 'cause they take the longest. They're not standing there naked. Then obviously, one of the big things we train for the women is making sure that you have feminine hygiene items ahead of time. When they remove them, you actually have something to give them.

A facility leader told us the following:

When it comes to the unclothed search process or the strip search process, is doing it in stages, two stages as opposed to requiring the woman to completely disrobe all at once. Almost similar, I think the comparison's made, like you would in doctor's office. You don't get completely disrobed. Do the upper half, where the person disrobes the upper half, and then prior to moving on to the lower half of the body, allowing the person to put their shirt and underwear, for example, back on and then doing the lower. At no time is the individual completely disrobed in front of them. We also give the woman the choice. You have someone, for example, that may have been here for a long time. Let's just say a life sentence. They just want to get it done and over with, and they're accustomed to a complete disrobing. The woman is offered the choice prior to the start of the strip search. Would you rather do a complete disrobing, or do you want to handle it in the partial steps? It gives them a little bit of control over the situation prior to implementing it.

To reduce the trauma experienced during a body search, the Minnesota and Washington DOCs are considering body scanner technology as an alternative to traditional searches at their women's prisons. Traumatizing practices like body searches can also impact access to programming and activities. For example, one DOC indicated that some women would not participate in certain events and activities requiring submission to a strip search because of the trauma experienced during those searches. The body scanner technology may remove this barrier by making the body search more comfortable. One DOC leader mentioned their department was preparing to implement a body scanner:

We have a body scanner coming. It's on its way. Well, in fact, it's here. We're just having the space prepared for it to reduce the number of strip searches that we do. Women get strip searched every time—and men—every time they're in contact with the public. When there's an event and the women attend the event and they're mixing and mingling with the public, their families and loved ones, then they have to be strip searched after. Many women will not come to those events because it retraumatizes them to have to go through that process. They refuse to come to the event. We also try to do some events where there won't be public so that they get opportunities. In order to reduce strip searches, in fact, almost, I think, completely get rid of 'em, we're gonna have that installed and walk women through the scanner instead of doin' strip searches. Ours will be the first in the state for prisons.

Other DOCs said they are considering using body searches less, using private areas for searches, and having mental-health staff participate in body searches of people known to have experienced significant prior trauma. For instance, lowa has implemented random searches of women returning to a facility from work release programs rather than searching every woman who returns.

Women interviewed for this study indicated that body search procedures depend highly on officer discretion and that officers do not always follow established protocols and policies. Policy changes will not ensure that practices are consistently trauma informed. Although a DOC's policy may allow half strip searches, in practice, some officers may direct women to fully undress during the searches. We also found that some officers conduct searches in a trauma-informed way, walking women through searches step by step, whereas others simply tell them to "strip."

Staff do searches differently. Searches are always done by women, but it is not all the same. Some correctional officers have you take it all off at once. Most allow you to leave your bra on and panties on and take off one at a time. Take off bra, squat, cough. I have heard some women say they had to bend over and spread their cheeks, but I have never had to.

-Incarcerated woman

Some incarcerated women indicated that body searches are done well and make them feel safe, and although no one enjoys the searches, they can be conducted professionally and safely.

I work in the kitchen and every day instead of us being patted down we simply take pockets inside out. They're very careful with their searches. If there is any touching in any way, female officer comes in. If it's just inside of pockets, it's a male officer.

-Incarcerated woman

Overall, most state DOCs use same-gender body searches and some allow transgender people to choose the gender of the officer conducting the search. They also adapt body searches in several ways, including having officers verbally walk people through searches step by step, implementing half strip searches, and purchasing body scanner technology to eliminate contact searches. However, incarcerated women say search procedures are still highly dependent on officer discretion; officers do not always follow the established protocol and sometimes break from trauma-informed practice by inconsistently following policy.

Recommendations for Body Searches

- Reduce the use of searches as much as possible. Consider using random searches (e.g., searching every 10th person) rather than searching everyone in situations when large groups are returning to a facility (such as from work release).
- Always conduct the least invasive search possible. Consider investing in body scanner technology to minimize physical body searches.
- Implement universal same-gender searches. Allow transgender people to self-identify the preferred gender presentation of the officer conducting the search.
- Adapt strip searches to be one half at a time, allowing people to choose whether to have the top
 or bottom half of their body searched first without having to be fully unclothed at any point.
- Explain each step of the search and its purpose using professional language and a respectful tone of voice.
- Consider eliminating body cavity searches, or only conduct them in extreme circumstances and with medical personnel present.
- Monitor implementation to ensure adaptations to search policies are consistently applied.

Restraints

Restraints include any mechanical device made from metal, natural materials, plastic, or other materials to control movement. They are used to control or limit an incarcerated person's movement to mitigate or prevent disruptive behavior, self-injury, injury to others, and escape, or for medical or mental health reasons at the direction of a medical or mental health professional. In addition to unplanned incidents, restraints are used during planned events such as transports of people outside a facility and escorts within restrictive housing units. Types of restraints include the following:

- Flex cuffs. These are flexible single-use wrist restraints that require a cutting tool to be removed. They are used in situations where many incarcerated people need to be restrained and handcuffs are not available or too few in number.
- Soft restraints. These devices are made of natural or synthetic soft materials and are designed to secure the wrists and ankles of an incarcerated person being restrained for medical or mental health reasons. They control body movements and reduce or eliminate the chance for injury to limbs caused by excessive movement.
- Metal handcuffs. These are metal (typically stainless steel) restraints designed to fit around the wrists to limit a person's use of their arms and hands.
- Leg irons. These are metal (typically stainless steel) restraints designed to fit around the ankles and secure them closely to each other, thereby limiting a person's leg movement. They are designed similarly to handcuffs but are larger to accommodate the larger leg extremities.
- Belly/waist chains. These restraint chains are generally constructed of metal and are designed to be placed around a person's waist and secured with a padlock. They include cuffs on each side for securing a person's wrists to their waist. In some applications, a chain is used to connect the waist chain to leg irons, further limiting a person's movement of their arms, hands, and legs. Waist chains are typically used for transport, particularly of people classified at high custody levels.

When asked about restraint policies for women, most of the DOCs we spoke with cited restraint policies for pregnant women rather than policies adapted specifically for women with prior trauma and victimization.⁶ Sixteen DOCs (39 percent) indicated that they do not use restraints on pregnant women at any point during pregnancy; 10 (24 percent) stop using restraints during the first or third trimester or during labor. Some (12 percent) indicated that they use restraints on pregnant women, but these DOCs

may only use handcuffs in the front, not use leg restraints, and ensure that transportation is safe (e.g., transportation vehicles have seatbelts).

With respect to physical restraints, we're only gonna use physical restraints when it's required to keep the inmate from hurting themselves or hurting somebody else. It's not just an option of convenience.

-DOC leader

Only four DOCs (Maine, Michigan, New York, and Wisconsin) indicated either that they use restraints less for women than for men or as a last resort for women. One women's prison leader stated the following:

We don't use a lot of restraints in the housing units unless they're on some immediate danger with somebody else, they've been violent recently, had a fight or something like that. That usually is pretty kept at a minimum, as minimum time as it possibly can be. It's called a two-onone status. They're not out unless there's two officers near them. Then, again, they determine on the risk whether or not there needs to be restraints involved.

Moreover, another leader from a women's prison told us the following:

In terms of restraints within the facility, for the most part, unless someone is going to segregation, they're not in restraints here. If we had a disruptive situation, the only time we do—like a top-of-bed restraint, that would have to be referred up through our administration, and myself, another deputy warden, or the warden would have to approve that. That would only be in the most concerning cases. For example, someone ramming their head into a wall repeatedly. We don't want someone to have a head injury, that sort of thing. Other than that, we try and be as least—in terms of needing restraints—only if the disruptive type of situation or there's danger.

Even though restraints can significantly retraumatize women, most DOCs are not adapting policies and practices around the use of restraints on incarcerated women with known histories of trauma and victimization, beyond limiting how frequently they are used. Moreover, although DOCs adapt restraints for pregnant women, most facilities still use restraints on pregnant women at some point during pregnancy.

Recommendations for Restraints

- Reduce the use of restraints as much as possible. Restraints should be used only as a last resort.
 When they are deemed necessary, take precautions to prevent injury.
- Do not use restraints at any point during pregnancy, including during transportation to medical
 appointments and delivery. In extreme situations where restraints are deemed necessary for
 safety and security, only use handcuffs at the front of a person's body.
- Do not threaten to use unneeded restraints as a disciplinary tactic.

Disciplinary Processes, Sanctions, and Incentives

Discipline and sanctions policies are key to correctional approaches to maintaining safety, security, and order. Such policies include the rules that incarcerated people must follow and describe the penalties that can result from violations and infractions. Penalties for rule violations generally fall into three categories:

- loss of privileges, such as commissary privileges, visitation, and recreation
- loss of good time and earned credits for release
- segregation and restrictive housing

The severity of a sanction usually depends on the severity of the infraction. For example, disobeying a direct order to participate in a room search is usually considered a minor violation and may result in loss of privileges for a few days, whereas a more serious physical altercation may result in 30 to 90 days in segregation. Discipline and sanctions policies have largely been designed for men and applied to women and are rarely gender responsive or trauma informed. Moreover, changes to such policies may be inconsistently applied even when designed to improve gender responsivity. For women, these policies can negatively impact their ability to participate in programming, connect with family, recover from past trauma, or receive a positive parole review.

Recently, some facilities have begun examining their approaches to discipline and sanctions to be more gender responsive and trauma informed. Three DOCs (Alabama, Iowa, and Rhode Island) indicated that they had recently reviewed or are currently reviewing all their incentives and sanctions to ensure they are appropriate and gender responsive. One DOC leader told us the following:

We did some analysis of the disciplines being meted out at our women's facilities, down to what officer was imposing what percentage of the disciplines. We found that we had a couple of issues

with a couple of officers who were heavy-handed in imposing discipline, when really there could have and should have been alternative things that were tried, like de-escalation, and redirection and that kind of thing. We got down to a very granular level of, why are our inmates getting disciplined? What are they getting disciplined for, and what kind of sanctions are we giving them? That was one thing we did.

During such reviews, some correctional facilities have eliminated lower-level sanctions to demonstrate that only behaviors that truly threaten safety and security will be formally sanctioned. For lower-level violations, some facilities adopted less onerous responses, such as verbal redirects, "time-outs," or brief stays in cells. One correctional staff member shared the following:

The idea about behavior interventions was to allow officers to "informally" sanction minor violations rather than move to a full-blown disciplinary process. Officers typically use verbal redirects first, but can give inmates assignments after a verbal direct didn't solve the issue (like journaling, essay, work) to address behavior instead of formal discipline form. They are tracking all of their behavior intervention responses on a large excel spreadsheet (manually). It is not clear when an infraction rises to the level of a formal discipline. Still working defining when it rises to a formal discipline.

Other facilities have added options to their lists of authorized sanctions that align more with gender-responsive and trauma-informed principles, options that include journaling, practicing skills learned in treatment, completing a homework assignment, and writing an apology letter. Two DOCs mentioned that they had added restorative approaches where the person who causes harm and the person who experiences harm have a dialogue and determine the best way forward. One DOC leader we spoke with described alternatives used in their facilities:

Through that, we have—at the beginning of that, if an offender does something, disobeys a lawful order, as opposed to giving them a COPD [Code of Penal Discipline violation] and impacting earn time, ability to earn time outdate, we have what we call informal resolutions. A staff member and an offender can have a conversation. The offender was animated, someone in their family is sick, whatever. They have a discrepancy in reference to that COPD. Staff will meet with them, and then if the staff supervisor and the offender can agree on an informal attempt, or an informal resolution, then the offender may clean toilets for two days, or help in recreation. There's a list of about 30 things they can do. Then that helps us build trust and rapport with the population as we move through.

Another DOC leader explained alternatives involving dialogue and reflection:

Some of those intervention strategies might be, if a woman's caught violating, she has to participate in a roundtable discussion that's facilitated by a social worker with other inmates who have committed similar infractions. They talk about it and take ownership for their behavior. They talk about actions that they can take in the future to not commit those violations. That's just one example of strategies that we have found that work really well with women. If you get them past the emotional state of being upset and have them really start looking at themselves and what led them to that point, that's the best way to change their behavior with most inmates. It doesn't work with all inmates. There's obviously gonna be situations where

nothing else is gonna work but a cool-off period in restricted housing for a few days, just so they can chill and cool down a little bit, but we have found that the behavior-intervention strategies work very well with most of the population, and that's just them taking ownership and responsibility for their actions.

Other DOCs shared that they have made their disciplinary review processes more equitable and responsive to women's needs. Four DOCs host multidisciplinary teams to review disciplinary incidents and determine the best path forward. Staff from medical and mental health service providers, facility security, and facility leadership may join such a team to review an incident and determine the most appropriate disciplinary response, such as by reviewing how an incarcerated woman's experiences (e.g., past trauma, victimization, mental health issues, medication) may explain their behavior. Furthermore, one women's prison takes an individualized approach to discipline, reviewing people's past behavior and noting improvements in their responses to certain situations. For instance, being able to verbalize frustration rather than using physical violence may be an improvement and may result in a less serious infraction.

I think an example that [we] do when we do appeals together, discipline appeals, is look at, is their behavior better? Did they not use their fist? Did they use their mouth? Not that we want them to verbally attack somebody either, but taking a look at, are they trying, and does their offense that they were written a report on mirror their criminal offense? Help point that out. We dive into whether it should have been a major, which gets a little hairy. I started sending out e-mails to staff just saying, "Hey, it's okay that you wrote a major. This is how come I dropped it to a minor or I dismissed it," so that staff understood.

-Facility leader

Incentives and rewards, which DOCs only started using relatively recently, are more positive responses that recognize, encourage, and reward prosocial behavior and adherence to facility rules. Some facilities we spoke with are exploring opportunities to incorporate incentives and rewards in their behavioral and disciplinary policies because they understand that positive reinforcement can be more effective and less traumatizing than sanctions and punishment. Departments of corrections reported a wide range of activities that they consider incentives and privileges; these were generally material

rewards, including the use of food and crafting materials, graduations and certificates, and events for families and friends.

We try to incentivize even the little things. Like if we notice that one peer is having a rough day and somebody goes and you know, "Why don't we go outside and go for a walk and talk about things?" If we see something just these genuine acts of kindness, we try to reward that, a small reward, but it could be we have candy bars, coffee, extra points on their tablet to maybe watch a movie, things like that.

-DOC leader

One DOC takes an interesting approach to incentivizing positive behavior: staff write positive reports. A leader from that department described the approach:

We, basically, monitor and measure. We, basically, require our staff to write positive behavior reports; the women's facility does the same thing. We tried a four-to-one ratio on positive behavior reports as opposed to negative behavior reports. For example, in the monthly report, they'll require that. In case management, they'll do positive conduct reports, so they had 513 and then 42 received a token or a prize for not receiving any incident reports. Seventy-two positive behavior reports were written by case management. The whole staff are expected to write those and reinforce people for doing the right thing, so that basically is—so we try to get four positive behavior reports to any negative. I think the women probably way outdo positive behavior reports just because they just don't engage in as much, I don't know, horseplay as some of the men do.

A few DOCs we interviewed are reviewing their disciplinary processes, sanctions, and incentives to identify opportunities to make them gender responsive. Others have adapted their policies, including by eliminating lower-level sanctions, implementing verbal redirects, using "time-outs" or brief stays in cells, incorporating motivational sanctions, using restorative approaches, implementing incentives and rewards, and forming multidisciplinary teams to review incidents and consider people's histories and past behavior when determining appropriate sanctions.

Recommendations for Disciplinary Processes, Sanctions, and Incentives

 Take an individualized approach to sanctions that recognizes and considers each person's progress relative to the nature of particular incidents.

- Implement sanctions that reinforce motivation and prosocial change, including journaling assignments, apology letters, practicing skills for positive interactions, and dialoguing about the harm people have caused.
- Establish multidisciplinary teams to review incidents and determine the least punitive disciplinary action, and solicit incarcerated people's perspectives for additional context.
- Implement incentives to recognize and reward positive behavior.
- Monitor data on disciplinary actions and sanctions to identify opportunities to use them less
 and to better understand what types of incidents they are used for and where those incidents
 typically occur.

Restrictive Housing

Restrictive housing is the practice of housing incarcerated people in a separate housing area removed from the general prison population and restricting their movement and privileges to varying degrees. Restrictive housing is an umbrella term that generally includes the housing of an incarcerated person in a cell for 22 hours or more a day. Other common terms for this practice include solitary confinement, administrative confinement, administrative segregation, and intensive management.

Restrictive housing is inherently traumatizing, even when necessary for security or treatment. Being isolated, removed from peer support networks, and enclosed in a monotonous environment for most of the day can significantly impact people's psychosocial health and trigger negative reactions related to previous traumatic experiences. For example, research shows that people who have experienced solitary confinement are more likely to report symptoms of post-traumatic stress disorder than those who have not (Hagan et al. 2017). Stakeholders who want to advance a trauma-responsive correctional culture and reduce the harms of incarceration should consider adapting or altogether discontinuing the use of restrictive housing.

That said, it can be necessary to use restrictive housing to ensure the safety of women and staff. Stakeholders from eight of the DOCs we spoke with (20 percent) reported using some kind of adapted, trauma-informed policy on restrictive housing, such as allowing people to take personal belongings, to continue accessing programming, or to spend extended periods outside of their isolated cell. Three DOCs (Arizona, Colorado, and Delaware) reported that their systems do not permit restrictive housing for women. Some facilities use restrictive housing sparingly or only permit it as a last resort.

Same is true with restrictive housing. These are only gonna be for inmates that, when we have tried all the other things in our toolkit, the verbal de-escalation, the discussion, the other things that the staff can use, that restrictive housing is viewed as a last resort, and, again, not as just a manner of management convenience.

-DOC leader

Departments of corrections that insist on using restrictive housing can adapt it to minimize trauma and make it more of a treatment opportunity for women. Some DOCs framed restrictive housing as a positive experience for women, especially those with mental health issues. Some facilities have specific restrictive housing units and/or have different policies altogether for issuing disciplinary sanctions to people experiencing mental illness. Such units, when structured in a way that provides women space and time to feel less constricted by isolation, may be safer than the general population.

The DOCs we spoke with have made few adaptations to restrictive housing to reduce trauma and respond to women's needs. Some are working on making their policies more trauma informed, such as by allowing people to take personal belongings, access programming, and spend extended periods outside of isolated cells. A few have eliminated the use of restrictive housing for women altogether. Importantly, correctional leadership and staff emphasized that specialized treatment and restrictive housing units can be safer and better environments for people with certain needs.

Recommendations for Restrictive Housing

- Consider eliminating restrictive housing or limiting its use to extreme circumstances.
- For acute-special-needs units and other kinds of restrictive housing used for treatment needs, ensure incarcerated people have constant access to mental health staff, regular access to programming and rehabilitative activities, opportunities for social interaction, and other supports as much as possible.
- Ensure people placed in restrictive housing have equal access to programming, rehabilitative
 activities, and visits and calls with family.
- Do not place pregnant people in restrictive housing.

 Establish multidisciplinary teams to regularly review the progress of people in restrictive housing and identify opportunities to move them out of it.

Use of Force

Correctional facilities use various kinds of force against incarcerated people. Physical force is the use of physical contact to restrain an incarcerated person to gain control of a situation and is likely to result in injury. Physical force may also incorporate tools and other deterrents, such as chemical sprays, soft or hard restraints, batons, grabs, and tasers.

Cell extractions are one form of physical force and involve the forceful removal of a person from a cell area. A cell extraction is typically performed by officers, supervisors, and mental and medical health staff who are trained to conduct extractions and who have agreed that an extraction is necessary to ensure safety and that other de-escalation techniques have not worked. Cell extractions are generally planned.

Some forms of force used against women do not involve direct physical contact, including verbal abuse, kicking or pushing furniture, and other means of communicating aggression. These are not as regulated and codified as physical force but are important to acknowledge and discuss. Like restraints and restrictive housing, physical and other forms of force can trigger a traumatic response and escalate a situation if staff are not educated about the impact of use of force.

Departments of corrections' policies typically dictate what circumstances the use of force is appropriate for, including the incident's severity, whether an immediate physical threat exists, the incarcerated person's active resistance or combativeness, and histories of violence. Excessive force is sometimes used to de-escalate situations and may result in serious injury or death. Because many women experience physical abuse before incarceration, the use of force can be triggering and traumatizing.

The officers have aggressive behavior that includes shouting and yelling which traumatizes me and many of the women in this facility.

-Incarcerated woman

Because the use of force can be inherently traumatic for people who have experienced trauma, DOCs are increasingly using harm-reduction strategies that, though still causing trauma, can mitigate the amount and type of trauma incarcerated women experience.

Limited Use

Many facilities frame the use of force as a last resort, emphasizing the importance of de-escalation and mental health support. Staff in seven facilities and three of the DOCs we spoke with said force is only used when and to the extent necessary. Staff in women's prisons discussed a shift to clear and open communication as an alternative to force.

Our first option is always to encourage our staff to use the skills that they've been taught, as far as negotiation and de-escalation to just calm things down, and then try to work through whatever the issue is.

-DOC leader

Other facilities also emphasized communication, indicating that de-escalation and communication are among the steps taken before force is used. State DOCs acknowledged the validity of allowing women time to "cool off" and come to terms with an issue as a form of positive de-escalation. Three women's prisons (but no DOCs) said cell extractions rarely occur in their facilities.

Two women's prisons (one in Michigan, one in Wyoming) mentioned that they record use-of-force incidents to review them for needed adjustments. Reviews at these facilities can be done for self-improvement and legal processes. Some facilities noted that such reviews are built in to reporting on uses of force; at these facilities, any use of force goes through a rigorous review by the institution, administrators, and directors. This was done to ensure a continuous and ongoing process of improvement.

They have a videotape of the entire incident, from start to finish, so that it shows how the situation was handled. It gives us an opportunity to debrief later. Could we have done something different? Did we do it how we were trained? We're focused on making sure that our use of force was appropriate.

-Facility leader

However, when women were asked to identify measures that make them feel safe, they did not cite technology and videotaping. Incarcerated women we spoke with did not mention the impact of videotaping on reduction or monitoring of unauthorized or nonformalized force.

Gender-Responsive and Trauma-Informed Approaches to Force

Because the use of force has implications for women who have experienced trauma, some women's prisons expressed an interest in using force in more gender-responsive ways. One women's prison characterized its policy as being generally gender responsive, in that it explicitly permits force to be used when it is "justified and necessary." However, none of the DOCs mentioned having gender-responsive use-of-force policies, and all said that they have similar policies for men and women (exceptions include five state DOCs that have specific use-of-force policies for pregnant women, such as only using force against a pregnant woman when their life is in danger). Only one DOC reported that force is used less in its women's prisons than in men's prisons (it also noted that this does not owe to any formal policy).

Cell Extractions

Five women's prisons reported having full de-escalation processes and protocols that must be followed before force is used. Two women's prisons also mentioned that they videotape interactions either to review later or for legal purposes. Six women's prisons and one DOC use protocols and adhere to rigid chains of command that ensure use-of-force practices make staff and incarcerated women feel as safe as possible. Women's prisons that have clear use-of-force processes generally start those processes by conversing with the person about their situation and using verbal de-escalation tactics. Departments of corrections reported using a wide variety of de-escalation tactics, from isolating people in their cell in the event of a safety issue to using chemical agents, such as pepper spray. If these tactics do not work,

calls must be made through a facility's chain of command or through its security department to check the person's history and context.

It's a representation of a failure to achieve some other goal. A cell extraction really only happens when there was no other way, and they tried everything.

—Correctional staff

Some facilities reported that planned uses of force consider not only an incarcerated person's history and situation but also the people in the surrounding area. Ensuring that a use of force or cell extraction does not harm others in the vicinity is a practice that facilities said promotes safety and well-being.

We try very hard to make sure we're doing planned uses of force as opposed to reactive uses of force so we do have time to plan. We are cognizant of the tools we use. When we have time to plan, we do a review of all the inmates in the area to see if anybody has any respiratory issues. Then, if they do, we would not choose to use, for instance, the OC [oleoresin capsicum, or pepper] spray. We would use electronics.

–Facility leader

Unplanned Uses of Force

Interviewees characterized planned uses of force (including cell extractions) as being often better thought through and managed than unplanned uses of force, because officials can scan an area, gauge risk, and follow a process. Unplanned or reactive uses of force, on the other hand, vary widely in type and degree and are beholden to certain regulations. Facilities noted that unplanned force operates within the bounds of rules and regulations, and they generally attempt to use the least amount of force reasonable and appropriate. Prison staff are trained to determine the degree of force that should be used in unplanned instances.

Our policies provide the guidelines of how use of force should be utilized, and it also explains to staff how to determine what's a reasonable amount of force versus what's an excessive use of force.

-Facility leader

Though correctional staff discussed unplanned uses of force less than planned uses of force, incarcerated women said that they had frequently experienced physical and nonphysical unplanned uses of force at the hands of staff in frequent but nonreportable ways: for example, staff had pulled chairs out from under women, kicked objects, and used violent language. Though correctional facilities often do not define these kinds of force in use-of-force protocols, incarcerated women said they cause trauma and go largely unnoticed by correctional staff and leadership.

Staffing

Lastly, staff at two women's prisons discussed specific PREA-informed policies around gender-specific positions for staff who use force. One stakeholder said that at their women's facility, each incarcerated woman's history and situation is evaluated before a cell extraction, and that only female staff are involved in such extractions, unless a male staff member must be called in for women with histories of violence. If the woman being extracted is unclothed, male officers do not participate and recordings do not occur.

Some facilities also prioritize involving mental health staff during cell extractions and other use-of-force incidents. One women's prison calls in mental health staff and crisis response teams before cell extractions occur. Incorporating these practices in use-of-force protocols prioritizes women's mental health and can ensure that women experiencing mental health issues receive care after potentially traumatic incidents. Other women's prisons, such as the Coffee Creek Correctional Facility in Wilsonville, Oregon, also call in medical and mental health staff before cell extractions occur to evaluate a person's current state before force is used. Another women's prison reported that it strives to call mental health staff before cell extractions so that they can attempt to de-escalate situations and help avoid planned uses of force.

Departments of corrections reported that they only use force when necessary and use other deescalation and communication techniques before resorting to force. However, no DOCs indicated that they have any gender-responsive use-of-force policies beyond those limiting force against pregnant women. Some women's prisons did report that they consider people's histories when conducting planned uses of force (e.g., cell extractions), that they consider the needs of people in surrounding areas when planning extractions, and that they involve mental health staff in use-of-force processes. Lastly, incarcerated women expressed having had frequent negative experiences with staff using unplanned physical and nonphysical force, including kicking objects, using violent language, and pulling chairs out from under women.

Recommendations for Use of Force

- Reduce the use of force, especially unplanned force. Force should only be used as a last resort.
 Apply and exhaust all de-escalation and crisis intervention techniques first.
- Maintain a record of uses of force. Regularly review these records and debrief with correctional officers to improve their conduct and ensure they do not abuse the use of force.
- Do not use force with pregnant women.
- Incorporate mental health personnel in planned uses of force (e.g., cell extractions) and consider building multidisciplinary emergency response teams.

Engaging with Transgender Adults

How correctional facilities create policy and regulate practice for housing, working with, and treating people who are transgender is increasingly discussed in the public sphere. Although correctional facilities in the United States have always housed transgender people, interviewees reported that the number of people in their custody who are openly transgender has increased in recent years. Because of the public's growing awareness of transgender people who are incarcerated, facilities are beginning to learn about and engage more with transgender people's experiences. Although we did not specifically solicit information about the experiences of transgender people who are incarcerated, their experiences are necessary to gain a comprehensive picture of trauma-informed care in correctional facilities and correctional cultures.

Transgender people are often the most marginalized and have the highest rates of preincarceration trauma as well as the highest rates of in-prison abuse compared with cisgender people. An intersectional lens is crucial to understanding transgender people's experiences. Importantly, Black and

Indigenous/Native American transgender people are incarcerated at higher rates and receive longer sentences than other transgender racial communities as well as any cisgender community, and are more likely to be denied health care and to be sexually assaulted while incarcerated (Grant, Mottet, and Tanis 2011). How facilities work with transgender people and the extent to which they apply an intersectional lens to understand their incarcerated populations reflects whether their cultures are trauma informed and gender responsive.

Six of the DOCs we interviewed explicitly discussed approaches to working with transgender people incarcerated in their facilities, and 10 facilities shared their specific policies. Because facilities are split by gender, transgender people may not be housed in the facility appropriate for their gender identity. Women's facilities in three DOCs we spoke with specifically mentioned placing transgender people in housing appropriate for their gender identification. However, most facilities house people according to the sex they were assigned at birth (National Center for Transgender Equality 2018).

Over the past two years, [the facility] has transitioned 3 or 4 transgender women from male facilities into the female facility. By all accounts, it has been a seamless process to move them into the female facility as they work through their transition.

-Facility leader

One DOC leader described the case-by-case approach that one women's prison uses in housing processes:

[The warden] has been very proactive in trying to recognize that, if they're on hormones, and they are safe to be living in a residential unit with women, that we allow people who are transgender to live with women. There's also been times where we've had females who identify as male who would not be physically safe on the male side, and so they continue to remain in the women's unit. I think the fact that we are able to do it case by case, we don't blanket anything, we don't say, "Well, this person, just because they're on hormones, has to go live with their identified gender." We really look at what their needs are.

Two women's prisons (one in Alabama, one in Massachusetts) discussed working with gendernonconforming people more sensitively than the general population; one has its leadership team conduct more in-depth case reviews, and the other assigns clinicians to people who are gender nonconforming or who experience gender dysphoria. In addition, one women's prison in Alabama indicated that it provides private showers to those people who are gender nonconforming to increase comfort.

Two women's prisons mentioned that the proportion of people in their facilities who are transgender and gender nonconforming has recently increased. This could owe to the systemic overpolicing and overincarceration of transgender people in the US. According to Grant, Mottet, and Tanis (2011), nearly one in six transgender people and more than 20 percent of transgender women have been incarcerated at some point in their lives. Nearly half (47 percent) of Black transgender people have been incarcerated at some point, which is alarming given Black people are already overrepresented in US prisons. According to a study of transgender people's experiences with the justice system, one-fifth of transgender respondents who had interacted with police reported being harassed by them, and more than one-third of respondents of color reported being harassed. The criminal justice system's disproportionate criminalization of people of color, especially Black people, is exacerbated in the system's treatment of transgender people (Grant, Mottet, and Tanis 2011). This overrepresentation in the justice system among transgender and gender nonconforming people necessitates stronger policies and a focus on positive reinforcement and care for transgender people.

The transgender increase is starting to cause a problem for us. We don't have as many places as the male facilities do where we can say, "Okay, we need to take this individual and get her out of this facility for her to remain safe." Sometimes, we don't have that option.

—Facility leader

Two women's prisons mentioned that they provide transition services and medications to people who need them, and that they start people on transition hormones while incarcerated. Two women's prisons (one in lowa, one in Illinois) have support groups for transgender people who are incarcerated. Other women's prisons stated that they use individual counseling and management plans rather than providing targeted programming or group work. One women's prison partnered with an expert to develop policies around transgender treatment programs and to launch a specialized treatment program that partnered people experiencing gender dysphoria with psychologists and psychiatrists to help them through supportive therapy and consider surgery. For people considering surgery, this prison partners with an external consultant to provide them support.

Though limited, some of the facilities we spoke with are working to develop approaches to working with transgender people; to better describe, understand, and correctly use gender pronouns; and to demonstrate a willingness to provide strong and forward-looking care for transgender people.

Recommendations for Engaging with Transgender People

- House transgender people according to their gender identification.
- Allow transgender people to select the gender identity of any officer who conducts a body search.
- Ask for and use preferred pronouns (they/them, she/her, he/him) for all incoming people, and remain intentional about respecting everyone's pronouns.
- Provide services specific to the needs of transgender people, including supportive therapy for gender dysphoria, hormone maintenance and other needed medical treatment, traumainformed therapy (to address transgender people's unique experiences, including victimization), and support groups.
- Develop safety measures to prevent victimization for transgender people during incarceration.
- Develop comprehensive policies surrounding the care, treatment, and management of transgender people.

Conclusion

The Evaluation of In-Prison Programming for Incarcerated Women: Addressing Trauma and Prior Victimization was the first national, exploratory, mixed methods study to systematically identify the policies, programs, and practices used in the United States to address the needs of incarcerated women who have experienced trauma and victimization and to prevent in-custody victimization. Findings fill a critical knowledge gap for the field and for practitioners working with incarcerated women, and they provide a foundation for additional evaluation and research. Importantly, we learned that although facilities' philosophies, missions, visions, and staff training are key elements of gender-responsive and trauma-informed correctional cultures, correctional cultures are most visibly constituted through custodial practices.

Custodial practices and correctional cultures are mutually influencing and reinforcing. If incarcerated women feel custodial practices are disrespectful, punitive, and applied inconsistently and

unfairly, then facility culture will reflect this. Women may act out in resentful and unhelpful ways, be reluctant to report incidents, and be regularly retraumatized. Conversely, if standard custodial practices, such as discipline and sanctions, are only applied when necessary to ensure safety and security and are applied evenhandedly and respectfully, facility culture will likely mirror this as well. In this sense, how rules and expectations are communicated and enforced can significantly contribute to a facility's culture and can impact the harms inherent to incarceration. Adapted custodial practices are a key indicator of how DOCs and women's prisons are applying gender-responsive and trauma-informed approaches.

Most of the DOCs that participated in our study recognized that women have specific and unique needs, take unique pathways to incarceration, and often have histories of trauma and victimization that must be considered in policies and practices. Some DOCs and facilities had codified this in their operating philosophies through mission and vision statements demonstrating commitment to gender-responsive, trauma-informed, and evidence-based practices. Many DOCs also demonstrated this commitment by incorporating gender-responsive training into their core staff curricula, in addition to other key trainings pertaining to de-escalation, crisis intervention, and critical communication.

Furthermore, DOCs indicated that they had adapted custodial practices to reduce trauma for women in custody. Some facilities and DOCs had made thoughtful adaptations to processes for body searches and discipline, sanctions, and incentives; beyond some accommodations for pregnant women, they also noted they had struggled to adapt the use of restraints, force, and restrictive housing for women. Moreover, incarcerated women we spoke with indicated that custodial practices (e.g., search procedures) are highly dependent on officer discretion and that officers do not always follow established protocols. Although DOCs and women's prisons overwhelmingly demonstrated that they are trauma informed (that is, they are generally aware of trauma), they struggle to be trauma responsive (Covington, forthcoming), meaning they struggle to develop and implement policies and practices to consider trauma in all operational practices and in their correctional cultures more broadly. Importantly, facilities and DOCs that participated in this study did demonstrate a willingness to improve practices and a need for support and additional resources to do so.

Below, we outline recommendations for correctional systems and facilities that are interested in improving their custodial practices to reduce trauma and harm for women.

Develop a gender-responsive and trauma-informed approach for incarcerated women. This approach should address women's specific needs, their pathways to incarceration, and their histories of trauma and victimization. Adapted mission and vision statements at the DOC and

facility levels should reflect this approach, setting clear expectations for all staff and incarcerated women. State DOCs should allow women's facilities to have unique policies that are gender responsive and trauma informed, rather than mandating uniform evidence-based programming and assessment tools across all men's and women's prisons. Definitions of gender responsivity should also include transgender people. Gender-responsive policies should not reinforce the gender binary; rather, they should allow for gender diversity and meet specific needs associated with experiences common among people of a given gender identity (women, for example).

- Develop comprehensive policies and procedures pertaining to the treatment of pregnant women, and adapt custodial practices accordingly to protect their physical and emotional well-being. Pregnancy is a particularly vulnerable experience that is difficult to navigate during incarceration. In addition to following PREA protections, correctional facilities should minimize procedures and take trauma-informed approaches during procedures that may make pregnancy more difficult or traumatizing.
- Develop comprehensive trauma-informed policies and procedures pertaining to the care, treatment, and management of transgender and gender nonconforming people. For example, create policy that aligns with PREA standards and encourages individualized reviews to ensure people are housed according to their gender identification and in a way that makes them feel safe. Take additional measures to ensure transgender people are protected, and provide physical and mental health care as needed. Correctional facilities should be mindful and supportive of the disproportionate trauma that transgender people face before and during incarceration.
- Adopt the assumption that all women entering the correctional system have experienced trauma. Most incarcerated women have repeatedly experienced multiple forms of trauma and victimization over long periods. Staff, leadership, community partners, and volunteers should all assume that the women they serve have experienced some level of trauma and have that assumption inform their interactions and the administration of custodial practices and operations.
- Develop facility-specific training programs for all staff working with women. Training frameworks should be grounded in trauma-informed and gender-specific principles—which recognize that to be gender responsive is to be trauma informed—and detail specific adaptations to custodial practices as well as general approaches for working with women in a more trauma-informed way. Training should be ongoing, involve regularly mandated review

- sessions, and be supplemented with presentations on emergent topics and other relevant workshops. Facilities should partner with community-based organizations to deliver training to correctional staff and solicit input from incarcerated people about staff training.
- Establish a strong trauma-informed and gender-responsive approach for all custodial practices and operations. A key component of this process is a review of all institutional policies, leadership structures, and custodial practices and operations with a trauma-informed and gender-responsive lens. Facilities should identify emerging best practices in corrections that adapt these practices and operations for women to implement.
- Minimize the use of punitive measures, including discipline and sanctions, restrictive housing, use of force, and restraints. Research demonstrates that the use of punitive measures does not lead to positive and prosocial growth in correctional environments for women.
- Make disciplinary and sanctions policies gender responsive, trauma informed, and motivational rather than punitive. Individualize approaches to discipline and sanctions to consider people's past experiences and behavior and use multidisciplinary teams to determine the best way forward in particular cases. This may involve evaluating sanctions policies to include more incentives and rewards for positive, compliant behavior to motivate women to change and reinforce behaviors that may serve them well in the facility and once released.
- Apply the least invasive body search possible to reduce retraumatization and psychological triggering, and consider adaptations that increase personal safety and decisionmaking. For instance, consider strip searching half a person's body at a time so that they are never entirely unclothed, and explain each step of the search and its purpose.
- Develop processes that allow women to provide feedback on custodial practices and operations, and adopt policies and practices based on that feedback. Some examples include an annual climate survey, routine meetings between a resident council representative of incarcerated women and facility leadership, and improved grievance processes that are safe and confidential. Elevate the voices of women in custody, because they are the population most affected by policies and procedures and should have the opportunity to provide input on their living conditions.
- Conduct routine oversight of standard custodial practices and operations to ensure
 consistent application and increase accountability. Although policies and procedures may
 exist, practices may not necessarily follow established protocols. Routine oversight of custodial
 practices and operations will help ensure consistency across adaptations to policy and practice;

increase transparency, accountability, and effectiveness; and provide more opportunities to correct staff misconduct.

 Collect and use data on key metrics to inform decisionmaking. Data can be an important source of knowledge when evaluating ongoing processes, changing policy and practice, and making decisions.

Notes

- ¹ See Belknap and Holsinger (2006), Browne, Miller, and Maguin (1999), Carlson and Shafer (2010), Dehart and Altshuler (2009), Green and coauthors (2005), and Lynch and coauthors (2012).
- ² See Belknap and Holsinger (2006), Browne, Miller, and Maguin (1999), Carlson and Shafer (2010), Dehart and Altshuler (2009), Green and coauthors (2005), and Lynch and coauthors (2012).
- Wisconsin Women's Correctional System purpose statement available at: https://doc.wi.gov/Pages/OffenderInformation/AdultInstitutions/WisconsinWomensCorrectionalSystem.aspx.
- ⁴ The research team did not review training content to determine the quality, accuracy, or comprehensiveness of gender-responsive and trauma-informed trainings.
- National Standards to Prevent, Detect, and Respond to Prison Rape Under the Prison Rape Elimination Act (PREA), 28 CFR 115.
- ⁶ By pregnant women, we mean pregnant people of all gender identities who are incarcerated in women's prisons.
- ⁷ "Gender" is social and refers to a person's self-identification, as opposed to sex, which is physical and assigned at birth.

NOTES NOTES

References

- Beck, Allen J., Marcus Berzofsky, Rachel Caspar, and Christopher Krebs. 2013. Sexual Victimization in Prisons and Jails Reported by Inmates, 2011–12. Washington, DC: US Department of Justice, Office of Justice Programs, Bureau of Justice Statistics.
- Beck, Allen J., Ramona R. Rantala, and Jessica Rexroat. 2014. Sexual Victimization Reported by Adult Correctional Authorities, 2009–11. Washington, DC: US Department of Justice, Office of Justice Programs, Bureau of Justice Statistics.
- Belknap, Joanne, and Kristi Holsinger. 2006. "The Gendered Nature of Risk Factors for Delinquency." Feminist Criminology 1 (1): 48–71.
- Benedict, Alyssa. 2014. *Using Trauma-Informed Practices to Enhance Safety and Security in Women's Correctional Facilities*. Washington, DC: National Resource Center on Justice Involved Women.
- Bronson, Jennifer, and E. Ann Carson. 2019. *Prisoners in 2017*. Washington, DC: US Department of Justice, Office of Justice Programs, Bureau of Justice Statistics.
- Browne, Angela, Brenda Miller, and Eugene Maguin. 1999. "Prevalence and Severity of Lifetime Physical and Sexual Victimization among Incarcerated Women." *International Journal of Law and Psychiatry* 22 (3–4): 301–322.
- Carlson, Bonnie E., and Michael S. Shafer. 2010. "Traumatic Histories and Stressful Life Events of Incarcerated Parents: Childhood and Adult Trauma Histories." *The Prison Journal* 90 (4): 475–493.
- Covington, S. Forthcoming. "Creating a Trauma-Informed Justice System for Women." In Wiley Handbook on What Works with Female Offenders: A Critical Review of Theory, Practice and Policy, edited by L. Gelsthorpe and S. Brown. London, GBR: John Wiley & Sons.
- Dehart, Dana D., and Sandra J. Altshuler. 2009. "Violence Exposure Among Children of Incarcerated Parents." Child and Adolescent Social Work Journal 26 (5): 467–79.
- DeVeaux, Mika'il. 2013. "The Trauma of the Incarceration Experience." *Harvard Civil Rights-Civil Liberties Law Review* 48 (1): 257–77.
- Grant, Jaime M., Lisa A. Mottet, and Justin Tanis. 2011. *Injustice at Every Turn: A Report of the National Transgender Discrimination Survey*. Washington, DC: National Center for Transgender Equality and National Gay and Lesbian Task Force.
- Green, Bonnie L., Jeanne Miranda, Anahita Daroowalla, and Juned Siddique. 2005. "Trauma Exposure, Mental Health Functioning, and Program Needs of Women in Jail." *Crime and Delinquency* 51 (1): 133–51.
- Hagan, Brian O., Emily A. Wang, Jenerius A. Aminawung, Carmen E. Albizu-Garcia, Nickolas Zaller, Sylviah Nyamu, Shira Shavit, Joseph Deluca, Aaron D. Fox, and Transitions Clinic Network. 2017. "History of Solitary Confinement Is Associated with Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder Symptoms among Individuals Recently Released from Prison." *Journal of Urban Health* 95 (2): 141–48.
- Lynch, Shannon M., Dana D. DeHart, Joanne Belknap, and Bonnie L. Green. 2012. Women's Pathways to Jail: The Roles & Intersections of Serious Mental Illness & Trauma. Washington, DC: US Department of Justice, Bureau of Justice Assistance.
- National Center for Transgender Equality. 2018. LGBTQ People Behind Bars: A Guide to Understanding the Issues Facing Transgender Prisoners and Their Legal Rights. Washington, DC: National Center for Transgender Equality.
- NRCJIW (National Resource Center on Justice Involved Women). 2016. "Fact Sheet on Justice Involved Women in 2016." Washington, DC: National Resource Center on Justice Involved Women.

REFERENCES 35

- Penal Reform International. 2013. "Body Searches: Addressing Risk Factors to Prevent Torture and Ill-Treatment." London, GBR: Penal Reform International.
- Salisbury, Emily, and Patricia Van Voorhis. 2009. "Gendered Pathways: A Quantitative Investigation of Women Probationers' Paths to Incarceration." *Criminal Justice and Behavior* 36 (6): 541–66.
- SAMHSA (Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration). 2013. "Creating a Trauma-Informed Criminal Justice System for Women: Why and How." Rockville, MD: US Department of Health and Human Services, Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration.

The Sentencing Project. 2019. "Incarcerated Women and Girls." Washington, DC: The Sentencing Project.

REFERENCES

About the Authors

Evelyn F. McCoy is a training and technical assistance manager in the Urban Institute's Justice Policy Center, where she leads research and technical assistance projects related to justice-involved women, correctional programming and practice, gender-responsive and trauma-informed approaches, and human trafficking.

Melanie Langness is a policy assistant in the Justice Policy Center, where she works on research and capacity-building projects related to victimization and violence interventions with a focus in qualitative and community-engaged methods.

Jahnavi Jagannath is a policy assistant in the Justice Policy Center, where she conducts research and partnership building regarding care for justice-involved women, strengthening community and family for incarcerated people, and community-oriented alternatives to traditional policing.

Janeen Buck Willison is a senior research fellow in the Justice Policy Center, where she conducts research, evaluation, and technical assistance on prison and jail reentry, specialized courts, corrections and community supervision, and juvenile justice, and leads numerous multisite mixed methods studies.

Janine Zweig is associate vice president of justice policy and a senior research fellow in the Justice Policy Center, where she conducts research, evaluation, and technical assistance work on understanding interpersonal violence (e.g., sexual violence, intimate partner and dating violence) and program and policy responses to those experiences.

Becki Ney is a principal with the Center for Effective Public Policy and director of the National Resource Center on Justice Involved Women. She has led training and technical assistance projects focused on justice-involved women, domestic violence, criminal justice system assessment, correctional sentencing options, parole and probation supervision and violations, and jail overcrowding.

Wayne Choinski is a project manager with the Correctional Leaders Association. His correctional experience includes serving the Connecticut Department of Corrections for over 27 years as a senior administrator at several large correctional institutions, the senior administrator for community corrections, and a regional administrator responsible for the oversight of nine correctional facilities, including jails.

ABOUT THE AUTHORS 37

STATEMENT OF INDEPENDENCE

The Urban Institute strives to meet the highest standards of integrity and quality in its research and analyses and in the evidence-based policy recommendations offered by its researchers and experts. We believe that operating consistent with the values of independence, rigor, and transparency is essential to maintaining those standards. As an organization, the Urban Institute does not take positions on issues, but it does empower and support its experts in sharing their own evidence-based views and policy recommendations that have been shaped by scholarship. Funders do not determine our research findings or the insights and recommendations of our experts. Urban scholars and experts are expected to be objective and follow the evidence wherever it may lead.



500 L'Enfant Plaza SW Washington, DC 20024

www.urban.org